
Minutes

Decatur Planning Commission

October 7, 2004

Decatur City Hall

509 North McDonough Street

7:30 p.m.

Present: Hendrick, Mahaffey, Masters, Rhodes, Smith, Waugh

Mr. Hendrick introduced the members of the Planning Commission, described the procedure that would be followed at the meeting, and stated that actions taken by the Planning Commission are recommendations to the City Commission. He stated that recommendations made by the Planning Commission at this meeting are scheduled for consideration by the City Commission at its next regular meeting on Monday, October 18, 2004 at 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Hendrick announced the first item for consideration:

1. Yesterday Remembered, Inc, d/b/a Maud Baker Florist, has requested an amendment to its approved plan at 704-708 Church Street.


Richard White, president of Yesterday Remembered Inc., stated that he would like an amendment to the development plan previously approved in February, 2004. He stated that the gable over the proposed addition on the east side of the building was too expensive and he would like to use a shed roof instead. He stated that he also would like to use hardieplank siding instead of brick on the east elevation as well. He stated that he would like to postpone the installation of streetlights and street trees on the Church Street side of the property because they would be expensive and no one else on the block had streetscape improvements.


Mr. Saxon stated that when property is developed in the downtown pedestrian district, the developer is required to provide streetscape improvements as described in the city code.


Mr. White stated that he would plant trees on the William Street frontage and that the front of his property would have a large fountain and landscaping.  He stated that the cost of installing streetlights was very expensive. He stated that he would not like the street trees to block the view of the fountain.


In response to a question from Ms. Mahaffey, Mr. White stated that no other property owners down the street from him had installed streetscapes.


In response to a question from Ms. Masters, Mr. White stated that he did not want any trees to block the view of the fountain in front of his store.


In response to a question from Mr. Rhodes, Mr. Saxon stated that streetscape improvements are required in the downtown pedestrian district when a developer makes building improvements such as Mr. White’s. 


Ms. Mahaffey stated that Mr. White has added lighting and improved the front of his store.


In response to a question from Mr. Hendrick, Mr. Saxon stated that the present building was not flush with the sidewalk. He stated that the normal zoning requirements for the downtown pedestrian district require a building to be built up to the sidewalk.


Mr. White stated that his proposed addition had received an exemption from the downtown setback requirement and that it would be built in line with the existing building


Mr. Saxon stated that zoning regulations usually required a minimum setback, but in the downtown pedestrian district, the zoning regulations limit the setback. 


In response to a question from Ms. Mahaffey, Mr. White stated that the new addition would not be visible from Church Street because existing evergreen trees screen it from view.


Mr. Hendrick stated that visibility of the addition depended on where a person was standing and whether or not the existing trees survive. He stated that previously Mr. White had agreed to use brick on the east and south elevations, but now he wanted to change his plan.


In response to a question from Ms. Mahaffey, Mr. White stated that incorporating a gable into his addition would be a major expense. He stated that he would be willing to use brick as his building material and add statuary in the front of the building.


Mr. Hendrick stated that Mr. White was asking for a significant change to the roofline of the building compared to the approved plan.


Mr. Smith stated that the proposed change in the building plan would detract from the aesthetic value of the house. 


Ms. Mahaffey stated that several homes on that section of Church Street were still used as residences and the city should try to maintain the residential look of the street.


Ms. Masters stated that she supports requiring the gable in the building plans. 


Mr. Rhodes stated that if other properties would be changing and other developers would be adding streetscapes, then Mr. White’s property would look out of place if he delayed installing the streetscape improvements. He stated that currently there were no streetscape improvements between Hunter Street and East Ponce de Leon and that he doubted the area north of Commerce Drive would be redeveloped in the near future.


In response to a question from Mr. Rhodes, Mr. Saxon stated that he expects a variety of properties along Church Street to be redeveloped in the future and that they would be required to make streetscape improvements.  He stated that he thought properties south of Commerce Drive would be redeveloped with commercial uses, but that he believed it more likely that properties north of Mr. White’s would be redeveloped with townhouse-type developments.


Ms. Mahaffey stated that if she had to choose , she would prefer to regulate the building style and allow the installation of the streetscape improvements to be postponed.

No one spoke in favor of or in opposition to the request.

On a motion by Mr. Rhodes, seconded by Mr. Smith and all voting “aye,” the Planning Commission recommended the following:

· The applicant will be exempted from the installation of streetlights and street trees required by the City’s streetscape standards on the Church Street frontage of the property at 704-708 Church Street.

· That no change be made to the approved eastern elevation of the front of the building at 704-708 Church Street. 

Mr.  Hendrick announced the next item on the for consideration:

2. The Waldorf School has requested approval of a private elementary and middle school at 821 Kirk Road and a new development plan for its campus at 827 Kirk Road and 711 South Columbia Drive.


David Kirk, 116 Candler Oaks Lane, stated that he and Jim Van Duys, chair of the Waldorf School board, would present the application on behalf of the Waldorf School. He stated that he is an attorney with the firm of Troutman and Sanders, but he was representing the school on a volunteer basis. Mr. Kirk stated that the City Commission had previously approved the use of 711 South Columbia Drive and 827 Kirk Road as a private elementary and middle school along with a development plan for the school campus. He stated the school would like to make a change to their development plan because the Reinharts, owners of 821 Kirk Road, had offered to sell their property to the school. He stated that the new development plan would increase the school campus from about 9.5 to 10 acres.


Jim Van Duys, 132 West Davis Street, stated that the school does not want to change many of the original zoning conditions,  that the new development plan would maintain the limits on evening events and that it would follow the conditions regarding low-level lighting and green space requirements. He stated that the new plan would decrease the amount of impervious surface and reduce traffic impacts on Kirk Road. He stated that the Reinhart residence would be converted into a kindergarten, reducing the number of new buildings to be built on the campus from three to two. He stated that the height of all the new buildings would be limited to one story. He stated that the new plan eliminates the use of the driveway off of Kirk Road and reconfigures the existing driveway on South Columbia Drive for the school entrance and exit. He stated that the driveway to the Reinhart property would provide handicapped parking for the proposed kindergarten building. Mr. Van Duys stated that emergency vehicle access would be relocated to the eastern side of the proposed classroom buildings to take advantage of the more favorable topography on the eastern portion of the site. He stated that in the future the school hoped to build an Arts and Sciences building and that this would require amendment of the school’s development plan.


In response to a question from Mr. Hendrick, Mr. Van Duys stated that the new plan would maintain the setbacks, landscape buffers, and greenspace requirements from the approved plan.


 In response to a questions from Ms. Masters, Mr. Van Duys stated that the landscape buffer was highly wooded. He stated that the southern one-third of the property would be maintained with nature trails, but that no structures would be built. He stated that the emergency access lane was moved to decrease the amount of damage to the surrounding landscape. He  stated that there  would be trails and school activities in the buffer area, but there would not be athletic fields or any play structures.  Mr. Van Duys stated that the existing house at 827 Kirk Road is accessed from the back of the building. He stated that as a part of the new plan parents would park on the side of the property and walk up a mulched path to the building. He stated that access to the house at 821 Kirk Road would be an extension of this system. He stated that most traffic on the interior part of the campus would be teachers, guests, and deliveries. He stated that parents would not use the interior parking lot.


In response to a question from Mr. Smith, Mr. Van Duys stated that they were not requesting an increase in the approved limit on the size of student body. He stated that there would be two phases of construction for the new buildings and that the plan he was presenting was considered a ten-year plan.


In response to a question from Ms. Masters, Mr. Van Duys stated that Columbia Seminary owned the two houses between the 821 Kirk Road and Oldfield Road.


In response to a question from Mr. Smith, Mr. Van Duys stated that under the proposed plan, one building would house the first through fifth grades and the other building would provide classrooms for the sixth grade.


Ms. Mahaffey stated that many neighbors were concerned with noise from the school. She stated that a noise barrier may be needed.


Mr. Rhodes stated that the approved plan includes a condition restricting the use of the property during nighttime hours.


Mr. Van Duys stated that all the current restrictions on the property would continue in the future.  He stated that many nearby residents have expressed a desire to leave the space as open as possible and would not like a big wall as a noise barrier.


Mr. Kirk stated that an existing zoning condition limited the enrollment of the school to 275 students. He stated that the emergency access vehicle lane would not serve as a drop-off lane for parents and there would be cones or temporary bollards to limit vehicular access. 

Mr. Kirk stated that the school had made several efforts to work with the neighbors in the area. He stated that he had met with the zoning chair of the Winnona Park Neighborhood Association, attended the neighborhood association’s monthly meeting, and posted information about the Waldorf’s Open House on the neighborhood listserv. He stated that the Winnona Park Neighborhood Association had written a letter of non-opposition regarding the new development plan.

Mr. Kirk stated that a new traffic impact study had been conducted and there was virtually no change predicted for the level of service or traffic conditions from the previous plan.

Bruce Miller, 615 Sycamore Street, spoke in favor of the application, stating that his children attended the Waldorf school and the new plan would not have an adverse impact on the neighborhood.

Edie Lindsay, 1196 Oldfield Road, spoke in favor of the application, stating that the school has been an excellent neighbor and that there have not been any traffic problems. She stated that the new plan would reduce the amount of stress on the land and that she would be opposed to any type of structural sound barrier.

Emily Herman, 735 Kirk Road, spoke in favor of the application, stating that she walks her children to school down Kirk Road and thinks the new plan would reduce the current level of traffic. She stated that the school has done an excellent job renovating the administration building and that she has great confidence in the success of the revised plan.

Evelyn Brewer, 138 Superior Avenue, spoke in favor of the application, stating that she commutes between the Friends Meeting House kindergarten campus on West Howard Street and the main Waldorf campus and that the new plan would allow all of the kindergarten to be on the main campus, which would reduce the number of parents driving between the two campuses.

Pamela  Reinhart, 821 Kirk Road, spoke in favor of the application, stating that the school had changed an outdoor light at her request and that it had been a good neighbor.

 Connie Lee Burnham, 1143 Conway Road, stated that she was not aware a school was on the property behind her house until children started playing in her backyard. She stated that the school children run through the wooded part of her property and bang on her fence. She stated that the school has blocked off a driveway next to her property, which has caused flooding in her backyard. She stated that the school has not been responsive to her concerns with noise and flooding.

John Thigpen, 1169 Conway Road, stated that he did not completely oppose the plan, but did have some problems with the current operations of the school and the suggested changes in the new plan. He stated that the revised footprint of the buildings was larger that the approved plan, although he appreciated that the buildings would be one story in height. He stated that the church parking lot probably could not accommodate a line of trees and two-way traffic on each aisle. He stated that the planned drive might encroach on the 75-foot stream buffer required by DeKalb County. 

Mr. Thigpen stated that he was extremely concerned about the noise level of the children at the school. He stated that there is a difference between intense screaming and normal playground noise. He stated that the children are very loud and do not use the active sports and recreation areas away from the neighborhood homes as the school had originally planned. He stated that there is no protection for residents against the prolonged use of outdoor spaces. Mr. Thigpen stated he would like to add the following conditions to the approval of the plan:

· Insure an evergreen buffer for the fire lane will be planted on the eastern border due to the relocation of the new fire lane.

· Insure that the “natural area” may not be used for athletic activities and outdoor games.

· Roadways bordering residences may not be used for playgrounds.

· Restrict outdoor movement between the hours of 10:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m.

· Use Columbia Seminary soccer field across Kirk Road for all outdoor games.

Gertrude Butler, 1165 Conway Road, stated that she does not want a playground in the turnaround area. She stated that she was not against the plan, but she values quiet space. She stated that she is in support of a time limit for activities.

Mr. Kirk stated that he was sorry that the school had not installed a fence at an earlier date for Ms. Burnham and that they would address the flooding issue on her property. He stated that the footprint of the buildings in the proposed plan was slightly larger than in the approved plan, but that the percentage of impervious surface between the old plan and the new plan was almost identical. He stated that the planned buildings would not exceed one story in height. He stated that the new drive minimizes the impact on the land and agreed the church parking lot road probably should have one-way aisles. He stated that it is unrealistic to expect that the noise level of school children can be controlled. 

Mr. Van Duys stated that Ms. Burnham described her problems accurately and the school was planning to put up a fence to protect her property, but that this had been delayed by work on the new site plan. He stated that the current recreation activities were not in violation of any ordinances or conditions.


Mr. Kirk presented the new conditions to be added to the previously approved conditions:

- An evergreen buffer shall be established along the western boundary of the property at 821 Kirk Road to screen the school property from the adjacent residential property. At a minimum such buffer shall extend to the southern limit of the proposed classroom buildings. The existing trees and other vegetation within the buffer area shall be supplemented as needed with evergreen trees with a minimum of 2-inch caliper subject to a plan approved by the Deputy City Manager.

- Vehicular ingress to the property from Kirk Road shall be limited to the existing drives serving the subject properties: the existing one-way inbound drive serving the Columbia Presbyterian Church improved as depicted on the development plan, the existing driveway accessing the 827 Kirk Road property for the purposes of handicap accessibility; and the existing driveway at 821 Kirk Road improved for purposes of handicap accessibility. No vehicular exits, aside from the driveways providing handicap accessibility to 821 and 827 Kirk Road, shall be permitted onto Kirk Road. No driveway shall be permitted onto Conway Road.

- A minimum of one-third of the combined area of the properties at 827 and 821 Kirk Road shall be preserved as a natural area, as indicated on the development plan. Neither lighting nor permanent structures shall be erected in the natural area.

In response to a question from Mr. Smith, Mr. Kirk stated that they would be removing the old driveway on to Conway except for a part that would be used for the new interior drive. He stated that the current drive from Kirk Road would not be removed because it is used by the church.

In response to a question from Mr. Smith, Mr. Van Duys stated that permanent bollards could not be placed on the church driveway on Sunday church traffic would still use that driveway.

In response to a question from Mr. Smith, Mr. Van Duys stated that a privacy fence might work in Ms. Burnham’s backyard, but the grade of her yard is very steep. He stated the school would work with her to find a solution.

In response to a question from Ms. Mahaffey, Mr. Van Duys stated that the circulation of cars on the property would all be one way. 

In response to a question from Mr. Smith, Mr. Kirk stated that most traffic comes to the school from Columbia Drive, with some from Kirk Road and Katie Kerr Road.

In response to a question from Ms. Masters, Mr. Kirk stated that the school would not have a problem with adding an evergreen buffer by the emergency access lane. He stated that the school has proposed this as a condition of the new plan.

In response to a question from Ms. Masters, Mr. Van Duys stated that there would be no play structures in the rear part of the property and that the land would not be cleared. He stated that it is the intent of the school to leave the rear part of the property as a passive, natural, recreation area.

In response to a question from Mr. Hendrick, Mr. Kirk stated that limiting outdoor recreation time from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. was too restrictive and impractical. He stated that the school would try to respond to each neighbor’s concerns about noise levels.

In response to a question from Ms. Mahaffey, Mr. Van Duys stated that it would be difficult to determine what would be acceptable and unacceptable noise levels during recess. He stated that before school starts many children are dropped off and that they run around on the campus..

In response to a question from Mr. Smith, Mr. Van Duys stated that the school would not like to put privacy fencing in the buffer area in the back part of the property, but would like it to stay natural.

Ms. Mahaffey stated that lighting and noise issues are a big concern. She stated that there is a need for a noise buffer.

Mr. Kirk stated that new structure would be hundreds of feet from Mr. Thigpen’s house.

In response to a question from Ms. Mahaffey, Mr. Kirk stated that there had been no complaints about noise from residents on Oldfield Road.

Ms. Masters stated that the topography of the Waldorf property was shaped like an amphitheater, which caused even minimal sounds to travel towards Conway Road.

In response to a question from Ms. Mahaffey, Mr. Van Duys stated that all new buildings would require approval of the Planning Commission before they could be built.

Mr. Saxon stated that the revised plan contains the same conditions as the original plan except for proposed conditions for ingress/egress and an additional buffer requirement.

Ms. Masters stated that the installation of a chain-link fence would prevent children from playing to close to the homes on Conway Road.

Mr. Kirk stated that the school would be willing to install a chain-link fence.

Mr. Rhodes stated that he thought the new plan was an improvement because it preserved more green space and would reduce traffic problems. He stated that there was a need for a security fence on the property that borders Conway Road and Oldfield Road.

In response to a question from Mr. Rhodes, Mr. Kirk stated that there would be no artificial lighting in the natural area of the campus and that lighting in the campus interior would be at low levels.

On a motion by Mr. Rhodes, second by Mr. Waugh and all voting “aye”, the Planning Commission recommended approval of the use of 821 Kirk Road for a private elementary and middle school and a new development plan for the school’s campus at 821-827 Kirk Road and 711 South Columbia Drive, subject to the following conditions:

a. The property shall be developed according to a development plan substantially similar to the plan submitted with the application.

b. Design of the proposed buildings shall be compatible with the residential character of the neighborhood. Outdoor lighting shall be designed to prevent light from being cast onto adjacent residential properties. The site plan, building design, and lighting design shall be subject to final approval by the Planning Commission.

c. A vegetative buffer of at least 25 feet in width shall be established along the western and eastern boundaries of the property at 827 Kirk Road to screen the school property from adjacent residential properties. At a minimum such buffer shall extend to the southern limit of the proposed classroom buildings. The existing trees and other vegetation within the buffer area shall be supplemented as needed with evergreen trees with a minimum of 2-inch caliper subject to a plan approved by the Deputy City Manager.

d. An evergreen buffer shall be established along the western boundary of the property at 821 Kirk Road to screen the school property from the adjacent residential property. At a minimum such buffer shall extend to the southern limit of the existing building and any proposed play area, subject to a plan approved by the Deputy City Manager.

e. The proposed buildings on the property at 827 Kirk Road shall be no more than one (1) story in height.

f. Vehicular ingress to the property from Kirk Road shall be limited to the existing drives serving the subject properties: the existing one-way inbound drive serving the Columbia Presbyterian Church improved as depicted on the development plan, the existing driveway accessing the 827 Kirk Road property for the purposes of handicap accessibility; and the existing driveway at 821 Kirk Road improved for purposes of handicap accessibility. No vehicular exits, aside from the driveways providing handicap accessibility to 821 and 827 Kirk Road, shall be permitted onto Kirk Road. No driveway shall be permitted onto Conway Road.

g. Construction of the proposed new buildings and site improvements shall be limited to no more than two (2) phases.

h. Large evening events and uses held on the property at 827 and 821 Kirk Road shall be limited to no more than six (6) per school year. Such events shall end no later than 10:30 p.m.

i. A minimum of one-third of the combined area of the properties at 827 and 821 Kirk Road shall be preserved as a natural area, as indicated on the development plan. Neither lighting nor permanent structures shall be erected in the natural area.

j. Total enrollment shall be limited to 275 students in classes from Kindergarten through eighth grade. Should the use of the church facilities at 711 South Columbia Drive be terminated, total enrollment shall be reduced to 200 students in classes from Kindergarten through fifth grade.

k. A chain link fence of at least 4 feet in height shall be installed around the west, south, and eastern perimeter of the properties at 821 and 827 Kirk Road. On the eastern boundary, such fence shall extend to the southern boundary of property at 711 South Columbia Drive.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.
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